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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
Minutes General Membership Meeting

Hybrid Meeting Via Zoom and in Key School Library 

December 14, 2022; 7:30 PM
Order of Business

1. The President determined that a quorum was established.  All participants were on-line except for the President and Secretary, who were at the Key School Library. 
2. After a motion by David Hughes that was seconded by Laura Kirkconnell, members unanimously approved the minutes of the November General Membership meeting. 
3. Presentation and Q&A by Candice López, Coordinator of Project PEACE, an Arlington County program to discourage domestic and sexual violence.  She provided an overview of the program, and the services in the community available for those impacted by domestic and sexual violence. Her Power Point slides were sent to everyone on the BCA email list (to join that list contact exec@bluemontcivic.org), and are attached to these minutes.  Additional useful information is on the County website https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Health/Project-PEACE/About-Project-PEACE
P.E.A.C.E stands for Partnering to End Abuse in the Community for Everyone. It has a 24-7 hot line, 703-237-0881. Its goal is to end intimate partner violence and sexual violence in Arlington. It pulls together a range of players including local government, law enforcement, judiciary system, nonprofit organizations, the faith community, health care providers, and citizens. Its website has a range of clickable links to a wide range of services available in Arlington. The annual report on the website has data on the level of domestic and sexual violence in Arlington, including that in 2021 there were 91 reported sexual assaults, a 25% increase, and 372 reported cases of domestic violence an increase of 8% over the previous year. 
There followed an informative question and answer session with members of BCA and others in the Bluemont community. Many questions covered the services offered by Project PEACE, including for victims, people wanting to leave a bad relationship, and to help abusers change their behavior.  It was noted that people usually go to friends and neighbors before contacting a hotline or organization for help. Therefore, we in the community are the first line of defense. It is useful to know where to send people facing domestic violence and sexual assault. The 24-7 hotline is there for anyone, and can connect people to the services and support they need.

Questions included why victims in Arlington had to go to Fairfax (e.g. Alexandria or Fair Oaks) for forensic exams so that evidence of sexual assaults could be collected without the police being involved, and why such exams were not done in Arlington. Ms. Lopez noted that the Doorways program that provides services in Arlington will provide a taxi for people to travel there and back to for forensic exams. The Doorways program goes out to every forensic exam to help the victim. She also said there is consideration of whether Virginia Hospital Center could have forensic nurses able to do such exams.  

The BCA President asked whether citizen input could help encourage Virginia Hospital Center to do forensic exams, and the County to fund it.  Ms. Lopez said she would come back to BCA when such support could be helpful and connect us with Virginia Hospital Center.
4. Summary Reports of Executive Board Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, BCA Committees, and Follow-up Discussion (President, First VP, Second VP, Secretary, Treasurer, NCAC Rep, Civic Federation Delegates and Alternates, Parks Liaison, Missing Middle Housing Study Working Group, N. and Carlin Springs Road Pedestrian Safety Working Group) 
President Henry McFarland reported that the County Planning Commission approved the Site Plan proposal for the Ballston Macy’s site redevelopment, and said work would continue with the Transportation Commission to resolve concerns raised by the planned left turn lane at 7th Street, N from N. Glebe Road into the road being established between the Ballston Macy’s Building and the existing building at the corner of N. Glebe Road and Wilson Blvd.  He said BCA will continue pushing for stronger efforts to address concerns about transport. In response to a question, the President said there were no more Site Plan Review Committee meetings planned, we do not have a definite time table, but the County has essentially approved the project but said more work needs to be done regarding the left-turn from N. Glebe Road at 7th Street, N into the site, a left-turn lane that the grocer insists on having.  The County was unclear about enforcement at that site. The County said there will be a study of the left turn lane after the fact, and he had said BCA needs to be part of that study.  He will follow up with County staff. 
The President reported that the County hopes to share the plan for redevelopment of Upper Bluemont Park during the first quarter of 2023, and begin construction in the third quarter of 2024. 
The President reported on his meeting with Bluemont Civic Association Parks Liaison Hugh Robinson, and the private citizen gardener who has long been maintaining the garden in the public land at the corner of 9th Road, N and N. Harrison Street. The President said he told the County that there was a lot of community support for this garden, and asked how the garden would continue should the area be designated as a County park.  

The President noted the upcoming bell ringings for Christmas on the federal holiday on December 26, and on the federal holiday on January 2 for New Years day.  
The Treasurer David Smith reported that the starting budget balance for the last month was $1798.28, $180 in dues had been received, so the current balance was $1978.28.

As the BCA representative to the Site Plan Review for redevelopment of the 4600 N. Fairfax Drive site, David Smith reported that on December 2, 2022, he had emailed the developer seeking answers to the questions raised by BCA members and neighbors, had not yet received answers, and will re-send the questions and keep pressing for answers.  

The Alternative Representative to the Neighborhood Advisory Committee Chris George reported on the County’s review of the Neighborhood Advisory Committee (NCAC), and on the December NCAC meeting. The NCAC approved two projects:  a park project and an invasive removal project to be carried out over the next five years to ensure the invasive removal is permanent.  

As Chair of the N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Committee, Chris George reported that BCA will be seeking to do a joint letter with neighboring civic associations along N. Carlin Springs Road to push for the County’s study of N. Carlin Springs Road, currently planned for 2025, to be done earlier, at least in 2024. The President noted that County Board Member Takis Karantonis had not responded to BCA queries regarding our resolution with the Arlington Forest Civic Association requesting safety improvements to N. Carlin Springs Road between N. Edison Street and Kensington Street, so he will continue to follow up. 
Civic Federation Delegate David Hughes discussed the December 2022 Arlington County Civic Federation (ACCF) meeting with the County Manager.  Discussion included concerns of people that they are not being heard when they give input to County staff.  The County Manager said he would follow up. David Hughes reported on the ACCF February 21, 2023 discussion and vote on the proposed resolution “To Restore Public Confidence in Arlington County’s Governance.”  
5. Approval of Motion Concerning Upper Bluemont Park
After discussion of the proposed resolution below, David Hughes called the question, and Laura Kirkconnell seconded, bringing the resolution to a vote by BCA members. Members voted to approve the following motion without changes.  The vote to approve was unanimous with no abstentions. 
Resolution on Upper Bluemont Park

The Bluemont Civic Association notes that County Staff has developed two conceptual plans for changes to Upper Bluemont Park. These plans are described at https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Projects/Project-Types/Parks-Projects/Upper-Bluemont-Project.

This project is across the Four Mile Run from a section of Bluemont that has experienced flooding in the recent past. The project also involves part of that stream’s Resource Protection Area (RPA). Thus, mitigation of the risk of floods in future storms is an important consideration as this project moves forward. 

In particular, the project should be done in a way that reduces impervious surfaces and increases tree canopy. 

Concept 2 allows a significant reduction in impervious surface, Concept 1 does not. In particular, Concept 2 reduces impervious surface in the RPA by half. Concept 1 leaves it unchanged. 

Moreover, while both concepts offer a net gain in trees, Concept 2 results in a much larger gain in trees than Concept 1.

Therefore, the Bluemont Civic Association believes that Concept 2 is superior to Concept 1.

End of Motion

6. There being no other business, David Hughes moved to adjourn, with Kate Mattos seconding the motion.  The meeting was adjourned.
Minutes prepared by Secretary Laura Kirkconnell
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